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Chairman Meadows, Ranking Member Connolly, Members of the Oversight and Government Reform 
Subcommittee on Government Operations, thank you for the opportunity to appear before you today to 
discuss the Partnership’s 2016 Best Places to Work in the Federal Government® rankings and ways to 
ensure the continued positive growth of employee engagement at federal agencies.1  

I am pleased that this Subcommittee has chosen to hold a hearing on employee engagement for a third 
consecutive year. I also want to acknowledge you, Mr. Chairman, Representative Connolly, and other 
Members, for the time and attention you personally have devoted to meeting with agency employees, 
from politically appointed leaders and career executives to the front-line employees who serve our fellow 
citizens as public servants. Your interest in improving federal employee morale and engagement across 
government contributes to better oversight and a deeper understanding of the challenges facing the civil 
service.  

In the year since I last appeared before the Subcommittee, the state of employee morale in the federal 
workforce has improved markedly in some ways but remained stagnant in others. Overall engagement, as 
measured by the Partnership’s Best Places to Work in the Federal Government (BPTW) index score, 
increased 1.3 points in 2016. That improvement followed a 1.2 point increase in 2015.2 Nearly three-
quarters of federal agencies saw their organization-wide score increase (72.3 percent), up from 70.4 
percent in 2015 and 43.1 percent in 2014. Furthermore, scores increased in all fourteen of the workplace 
categories and subcategories measured as part of the Partnership’s rankings. The effectiveness of agency 
leadership remained the single most important factor driving employee views on engagement, as it has 
been since the Partnership launched its rankings in 2003, followed by how well employees feel matched 
to their jobs and then their satisfaction with their pay.  

Federal Employee Engagement Lags Significantly Behind the Private Sector 

High-performing organizations understand that strong employee engagement leads to better performance 
and improved outcomes. However, despite meaningful gains over the last two years, the federal 
government still significantly underperforms the private sector when it comes to employee engagement.3 
In 2016, the government’s score was 17.7 points behind the private sector (77.1 in the private sector to 

                                                            
1 The Best Places to Work in the Federal Government® rankings, produced by the Partnership and Deloitte, offer the  

most comprehensive assessment of how federal public servants view their jobs and workplaces, providing 
employee perspectives on leadership, pay, innovation, work–life balance and other issues. The rankings are 
produced using data from 407,780 employees who completed the Office of Personnel Management’s 
Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey and employees from 12 agencies such as the Peace Corps, 
Smithsonian and the intelligence community who completed surveys with comparable questions. The 
survey was administered April through June 2016 to permanent executive branch employees. 

2 The Best Places to Work index score is calculated using a proprietary weighted formula that looks at responses to  
three different questions in the federal survey. The more the question predicts intent to remain, the higher 
the weighting. The questions are: “I recommend my organization as a good place to work”, “Considering 
everything, how satisfied are you with your job”, and “Considering everything, how satisfied are you with 
your organization”. 

3 The Partnership works with Sirota, our technical partner, which supplies data that are used for the private-sector  
Best Places to Work index score and also provides employee responses to 25 questions that offer points of 
comparison between the federal government and the private sector. The benchmarks from Sirota are based 
on a normative database that is continually updated with client survey data. Currently, more than one 
million survey responses from organizations in more than 100 countries are added to Sirota’s database each 
year. This year’s benchmarks are comprised of nearly 4.7 million employee survey responses from more 
than 120 companies. 
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59.4 for the government) – a slight decline from the prior year’s 18.6 point gap. Particularly troubling is 
the fact that only twelve of the 305 agencies in our rankings scored above the private sector average.4  

The experiences of private sector organizations demonstrate the importance of focusing on employee 
engagement as a way to improve performance. The Partnership’s 2016 report with Accenture Federal 
Services, Government For the People: The Road to Customer-Centered Services, found that “Great 
customer service also requires that employees are engaged in and committed to their work…Studies have 
demonstrated that strong employee engagement leads to better customer service experience because 
engaged employees are more likely to go the extra mile to help customers, and they are less likely to be 
absent from work.”5 In one particular example, Ford Motor Company found that, “the integrated 
employee experience is as valuable and can have as much (or more) of an impact as the customer 
experience strategy” and that the transformation of the company’s employee experience is “critical to the 
company’s success.”6 Further, improving employee engagement is not only about performance and better 
service to external customers, but about attracting high-caliber talent as well. Deloitte’s Employees as 
Customers: Reimagining the Employee Experience in Government, notes that "as with customers, the 
employee experience brands government service for potential employees as well.”7 Simply put, 
engagement is not solely about happy employees; it is critical to the ability of agencies to achieve their 
diverse missions and serve people who rely on their services.  

Government tends to struggle the most compared to the private sector in the critical areas of leadership, 
merit-based awards, and performance management. Data from both the Best Places rankings and from the 
Office of Personnel Management (OPM) Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey (FEVS), on which the 
Partnership bases Best Places, bear this out. On common questions between the private sector survey and 
FEVS, federal agencies’ scores fall below the private sector on every question by an average of thirteen 
points. Government trails on leadership-related items like “I have trust and confidence in my supervisor” 
by 16.7 points, “My supervisor provides me with constructive suggestions to improve my job 
performance” by 14.9 points, and “How satisfied are you with your involvement in decisions that affect 
your work?” by a whopping 19.7 points. The statement, “I can disclose a suspected violation of any law, 
rule or regulation without fear of reprisal” showed a 15.7 point gap, with just under 60 percent of federal 
employees responding positively. 

Despite low scores on questions related to leadership, federal employees remain highly committed to the 
work and missions of their organizations. Nearly 90 percent of employees believe the work they do is 
important, while 71 percent say their work gives them a feeling of personal accomplishment. 
Additionally, 95 percent are willing to put in the extra effort to get the job done. Year after year, the 
Partnership has found that the extent to which employees feel that their skills and talents are used 
effectively and get satisfaction from their work is a key driver of employee engagement. In 2016, as in 

                                                            
4 Agencies that scored above the private sector average include NASA, FDIC, GAO, Peace Corps, FERC, FTC,  

FERC, NEA, OPIC, OMB, FMCS, FLRA, and the International Trade Commission 
5 “Government for the People: The Road to Customer-Centered Services.” Partnership for Public Service with  

Accenture, February 2016, p. 30, https://ourpublicservice.org/publications/viewcontentdetails.php  
?id=934.   

6 “2017 Deloitte Global Human Capital Trends: Rewriting the Rules for the Digital Age.” Deloitte University Press,  
2017, p. 58, https://www2.deloitte.com/us/en/pages/human-capital/articles/introduction-human-capital-
trends.html.  

7 Meyers, Max, et al. “Employees as Customers: Reimagining the Employee Experience in Government.” Deloitte  
University Press, 31 May 2017, p. 1-2, https://dupress.deloitte.com/dup-us-en/industry/public-
sector/treating-employees-as-customers-in-government.html.  
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previous years, the highest scoring workplace category was “Employee Skills-Mission Match”, which 
measures these feelings. These data show that federal employees enjoy their work and want to do it well.  

However, federal employees believe that their agencies have significant room for improvement in 
performance management. The gap with the private sector is 22.2 points on the survey item “Employees 
are rewarded for providing high-quality products and services,” where under half of the employees 
respond positively, and the gap is 23.5 points for “Awards in my work unit depend on how well 
employees perform their jobs.” Just one-third of federal employees (32 percent) respond positively to the 
statement, “Promotions in my work unit are based on merit.” Further, only a fifth of employees agrees 
that “Pay raises depend on how well employees perform their jobs” (20.3 percent). Fewer than half of 
employees (45.2 percent) are satisfied with the recognition they receive for good performance. These gaps 
in satisfaction matter, as research by the Merit Systems Protection Board and others, has found that 
“Employees’ perceptions of the connection between the effort they exert, the success they anticipate, and 
the rewards they receive can influence their motivation and job performance.”8 

Employee views that hard work is not properly rewarded or recognized in the federal workplace 
demonstrate the negative impact of an inflexible and outdated federal pay system. The merit principles 
enshrined into law as part of the Civil Service Reform Act of 1978 states that “Employees should be 
retained on the basis of adequacy of their performance, inadequate performance should be corrected, and 
employees should be separated who cannot or will not improve their performance to meet required 
standards.” However, as the Partnership noted in Building the Enterprise: A New Civil Service 
Framework, the government’s personnel system dates back to the 1940s. The system “is a relic of a 
bygone era, reflecting a time when most federal jobs were clerical and required few specialized skills, and 
when the government’s role in society was smaller and far less complicated.”9 The civil service system 
has failed to adjust its pay system in an enterprise-wide manner to meet the many varied and complex 
demands of individual agencies or to fully realize the potential of its performance management system, 
though certain agencies do have carve-outs and exceptions granted to them by Congress. The result is that 
“employees and managers view performance management as a paperwork exercise, an annual necessary 
evil that has a little tangible impact on their working lives.”10 These data reinforce the conclusion that 
more performance-sensitive performance management systems can unlock incredible benefits in the form 
of higher engagement, improved performance, and better services for citizens.  

Real Reform Requires Good Data 

Engaging in any large-scale reform of the civil service system will require actionable data. The Federal 
Employee Viewpoint Survey represents the best barometer of employee attitudes available to federal 
leaders, Members of Congress, and other stakeholders. I strongly urge Congress, and this Subcommittee, 
in particular, to strengthen the survey so that it continues to be an effective tool, including through 
legislative action. OPM has done an excellent job of managing the survey and helping agencies use it to 
improve employee engagement through tools like Unlocktalent.gov, and we believe there is more that can 
be done. I hope the Subcommittee will consider codifying OPM’s role as the lead agency for conducting 
the survey, in line with current practice. Additional changes might include mandating that survey results 

                                                            
8 “Federal Employee Engagements: The Motivating Potential of Job Characteristics and Rewards.” U.S. Merit  

Systems Protection Board, December 2012, p. 30, https://www.mspb.gov/mspbsearch/viewdocs.aspx?  
docnumber=780015&version=782964&application=ACROBAT.   

9 “Building the Enterprise: A New Civil Service Framework.” Partnership for Public Service with  
Booz, Allen, Hamilton, 1 April 2014, p. 7, https://ourpublicservice.org/publications/viewcontent 
details.php?id=18.   

10 Ibid., 23 



5 
 

be made available within three months of the conclusion of the survey, so that leaders have more time to 
act on the data, and requiring survey results to include breakdowns by occupation. Both of these 
recommendations are in line with OPM’s current practices around the survey. It would also be valuable to 
leaders and key stakeholder both within and outside of government if the survey more explicitly measures 
employee satisfaction with agency performance culture, the job and the workplace, and the quality of 
service provided to internal and external customers. Finally, the Subcommittee should ask OPM to 
perform the survey as a full government census. Currently only part of the federal workforce receives the 
survey each year, which prevents some employees from sharing their views and provides a smaller 
sample size so that it can include smaller organizations which might not be otherwise.11 

New Political Leaders Must Pay Attention to Engagement 

The new administration has made a priority of making government work better for citizens. Fortunately, 
investing in employee engagement offers a ready path for making good on these promises. New 
appointees now arriving at federal agencies will be looking to career civil servants to implement the 
administration’s agenda, and effectively engaging these employees will be critical to the success of 
leaders at every agency. Incoming leaders will need to set a positive tone, be open to feedback, and make 
clear that they value their employees and the work they do.12 

In Moving the Needle on Employee Engagement during Presidential Transitions, the Partnership and 
Deloitte found that federal employees, as they watch transitions within their organization unfold, feel 
tremendous uncertainty. Employees are anxious about “the identity of future supervisors, the status of 
their portfolios, or even the incoming leadership’s commitment to their agency’s mission. This 
uncertainty can threaten employee satisfaction and commitment – two vital components of strong 
employee engagement.”13 The paper went on to note that, “In times of heightened uncertainty, frequent 
and effective communication is especially important. Satisfaction with agency leadership and the quality 
of its communication may be at risk of declining further during the presidential transition, as many federal 
agencies might opt to reduce communication with employees during unsure times.”14 In other words, 
career and political leaders at all levels must work especially hard to communicate with employees during 
times of disruptive change within the organization.  

Besides ensuring effective communication, new leaders must also be aware that engagement is an 
investment. With budgets tight, organizations will be tempted to shy away from typical morale-boosting 
tools like bonuses. However, improving engagement does not need to have a high monetary cost – it 
requires only the time and attention of leaders and a willingness to think creatively. For example, at the 
Department of Agriculture, which experienced the largest increase in satisfaction of any large agency in 
2016, a key to improving engagement was simply giving employees a platform to express their views and 
demonstrating that leadership is paying attention.15 The Department established Employee Advisory 
Councils where employees interacted with and gave input to leaders, hosted town halls with employees, 

                                                            
11 Just 889,590 employees out of more than two million received the survey in 2016 with a response rate of 45.8 
12 Eagles, David. “Why President Trump Should Engage and Motivate the Federal Workforce.” Bloomberg  

Government, 16 December 2016, https://about.bgov.com/blog/president-trump-engage-motivate-federal-
workforce/.  

13 “Moving the Needle on Employee Engagement during the Presidential Transition.” Partnership for Public Service  
with Deloitte, 8 August 2016, p. 2, https://ourpublicservice.org/publications/viewcontentdetails.php?id 
=1221.   

14 Ibid., 2 
15 Partnership for Public Service. “Analysis: Agency Profiles.” Best Places to Work, 2017,  

http://bestplacestowork.org/BPTW/analysis/agency-profiles.php. 
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and developed new mentoring programs.16 Each of these activities had a minimal cost but demonstrated 
real interest on the part of agency leaders in creating more channels for employee ideas and feedback. The 
results were real: Agriculture saw its employees’ views of senior leaders improve by 4.2 points, the most 
of any large agency.17 Agencies as diverse as Customs and Border Protection (CBP), U.S. Citizenship and 
Immigration Services (USCIS), and the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ) found 
ways to improve employee engagement. Through low-cost methods such as improving nonmonetary 
recognition and direct engagement between leaders and employees, leaders improved morale and got 
employee buy-in for agency initiatives.18 The Partnership strongly urges Congress to conduct continued 
oversight of agency efforts to improve employee engagement. Beyond that, the Subcommittee should 
consider legislation to hold senior political leaders across government accountable in performance plans 
for managing well, including taking steps to improve the morale of employees within their organizations.  

Recommendations 

In short, the picture of employee engagement in the federal government is one of overall improvement, 
mixed with continuing challenges. To further improve morale, I offer the following recommendations:  

Improve Performance Management 

As noted above, one of the reasons employee engagement in the federal government lags behind the 
private sector is dissatisfaction among employees with agencies’ performance management practices. 
While overhauling the full performance management process is a complex task, there are concrete steps 
the Subcommittee can take to address government’s performance management challenges: 

 Make better use of the employee and supervisor probationary periods – The probationary 
period provides agencies with an opportunity to evaluate an individual’s performance and 
conduct in the job before offering a final appointment, and it is meant to be a continuation of the 
application process.19 However, it is far more common for an employee to continue past the 
conclusion of their probationary period without any meaningful action on the part of the 
employee’s supervisor to ensure that the employee is a good fit for the position and the 
organization. This phase is critical because, once the employee completes their probationary 
period, it becomes significantly more difficult to remove them if they perform poorly. Congress 
should pass legislation requiring managers to make an affirmative decision that an employee or 
new supervisor has completed the probationary period and hold them accountable if they fail to 
do so. This additional step will encourage supervisors to be more deliberate in their assessment of 
employees during this critical time.  

 Provide better training for supervisors and managers on performance management – 
Legislation strengthening the probationary period should be combined with better training for 
managers on how to assess performance, reward high-performing employees, and hold poor 
performers accountable. Deloitte’s 2017 Global Human Capital Trends report notes that 
becoming a more dynamic and fast-paced organization requires people who can “build and lead 

                                                            
16 Ibid. 
17 Partnership for Public Service. “Effective Leadership: Senior Leaders.” Best Places to Work, 2017,  

http://bestplacestowork.org/BPTW/rankings/categories/large/leadership_sub_leaders_16. 
18 Partnership for Public Service. “Analysis: Agency Profiles.” Best Places to Work, 2017,  

http://bestplacestowork.org/BPTW/analysis/agency-profiles.php. 
19 “Navigating the Probationary Period after Van Wersch and McCormick.” U.S. Merit Systems  

Protection Board, September 2006, p. i, https://www.mspb.gov/mspbsearch/viewdocs 
.aspx?docnumber=276106&version=276415&application=ACROBAT.  
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teams; keep people connected and engaged; and drive a culture of innovation, learning, and 
continuous improvement.”20 However, studies by OPM show that many supervisors, while 
bringing strong technical abilities to the job, often lack a broad array of interpersonal and 
management skills needed to be successful leaders.21 Most agencies meet only the minimum 
manager training requirements established in 5 CFR Part 412, and many supervisors do not feel 
like they receive enough training on management skills until well after they have begun leading 
people.22 Agencies should be required to provide more robust leadership training to new 
supervisors and managers sooner in their tenures. Training should focus on managing 
performance, dealing with whistleblowers, motivating and engaging employees, strengthening 
communication, recognizing high performers, and holding poor performers accountable.  

Modernize the FEVS 

The Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey (FEVS) represents the most effective tool agencies have to 
understand and address the concerns of their employees. Updating this tool so that it can provide 
incoming agency leaders, Congress, and other key stakeholders the information necessary to meaningfully 
evaluate and tackle workforce challenges will be necessary to address employee engagement or pursue 
significant reform of the civil service system. The Partnership believes that any reform of the FEVS 
should codify OPM as the agency responsible for leading the survey. Reform should also mandate that the 
survey includes additional measures of employee satisfaction with agency performance culture and the 
workplace, require data on employee satisfaction by occupation as appropriate, and have OPM conduct 
the survey as a government-wide census on at least a biennial basis. By doing so, Congress will ensure 
that the survey continues to be a valuable decision-making tool for federal leaders.  

Ensure New Political Leaders Prioritize Employee Engagement  

The uncertainty brought on by the presidential transition presents both a challenge to new leaders and an 
opportunity for them to re-energize employees and re-engage them in the mission of the organization.23 
Congress, and this Subcommittee, in particular, can play a critical role in pushing leaders to address 
engagement. First, I strongly encourage the Subcommittee to continue to conduct oversight of agency 
efforts to improve morale, whether through hearings like this or by continuing to visit with federal 
employees. As the subcommittee with jurisdiction over the federal workforce, you have a powerful voice 
to speak to and for federal employees. Second, I urge you to consider legislation holding political 
appointees accountable as part of their performance plans for managing their organizations. Appointees 
represent the highest levels of leadership within federal agencies and play an outsize role in employees’ 
satisfaction or dissatisfaction with their organization. Given the important role of appointees, they should 
be held accountable for their contributions like every other employee. These performance plans should 
address the accountability of political leaders for managing their organizations well and not just 
implementing policy, and for supporting efforts to recruit and retain highly-qualified talent, develop 
future leaders, engage employees, and hold subordinate managers accountable for addressing 
performance. Cascading accountability from the top of the organization would be an important step 
towards improving performance management and employee engagement.   

                                                            
20 “2017 Deloitte Global Human Capital Trends: Rewriting the Rules for the Digital Age,” p. 78. 
21 “Supervisors in the Federal Government: A Wake-Up Call.” U.S. Office of Personnel Management, January 2001,  

p. 1, http://www.au.af.mil/au/awc/awcgate/opm/sups.pdf.  
22 Ibid., 14-15 
23 “Moving the Needle on Employee Engagement during the Presidential Transition,” p. 8. 
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Promote Innovation 

If federal agencies are to accomplish their missions in a fiscally constrained environment, they will need 
to encourage employee innovation and overcome a risk-averse federal culture that rarely rewards new 
ways of doing business. Drawing upon employee insights is a common practice in the private sector. 
Cisco, IBM, GE, Airbnb, and many other companies have used “hackathons” to collect employee ideas 
and design new approaches to performance management, workplace design, benefits, and rewards.”24 
While federal agencies are more constrained in their ability to change personnel policies, there is no 
shortage of employee ideas to improve agency business processes and mission delivery. Unfortunately, 
barely more than one-third of federal employees report that their organizations reward creativity and 
innovation.25 In Making Government Work for the American People: A Management Roadmap for the 
Next Administration, the Partnership and the IBM Center for the Business of Government offer several 
ways to innovate and improve the way agencies deliver results. An innovative practice might involve 
creating new incentives for employees to simplify business processes, redesigning customer service 
systems, or making information more accessible to citizens through better online services.26 Innovation 
could also involve uncovering a promising practice at one agency and implementing it at scale across 
government through cross-agency projects or sharing of best practices between agencies. It may even be 
something not yet designed. The administration’s Office of American Innovation provides just such a 
place for this creative problem-solving to occur. Innovation allows agencies to use the energy and 
expertise of their employees and more deeply engage them in the organization’s work, while also 
improving the way the agency does business.  

Congress can also play an important role in encouraging innovation by recognizing that it is, by 
definition, challenging. At times, the best-intentioned plans will not go as hoped. Giving agencies room to 
“fail fast,” with the appropriate amount of openness and transparency, would encourage a culture of 
thoughtful risk-taking in the public interest. As the Partnership’s 2015 report, Government Disservice: 
Overcoming Washington Dysfunction to improve Congressional Stewardship of the Executive Branch 
found, while congressional oversight plays a critical role in providing accountability for agency programs, 
many executive branch leaders feel that oversight is often punitive, which contributes to a risk-averse 
culture. It is important to recognize the distinction between misconduct and risk-taking and to encourage 
entrepreneurship in the federal enterprise. 

Pursue Broad Civil Service Reform 

Federal employees are highly committed to the work and missions of their agencies but in many cases 
operate within a structure that limits their ability to be successful. The fractured nature of the federal 
government’s personnel system creates have and have-not agencies in terms of flexibility to pay, reward 
and manage talent, and forces agencies to compete not just with the private sector but with other agencies 
as well. As noted above, employees themselves report, through surveys like the FEVS, that they do not 
believe they are served well by the personnel system. This Committee is uniquely positioned to pursue 
thoughtful civil service reform that gives agencies the flexibility to hire, support and engage the people 
they need. The civil service system should help them do so within a framework that respects merit 

                                                            
24 “2017 Deloitte Global Human Capital Trends: Rewriting the Rules for the Digital Age,” p. 57. 
25 “2016 Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey.” U.S. Office of Personnel Management, 2016,  

https://www.fedview.opm.gov/.  
26 “Making Government Work for the American People: A Management Roadmap for the New Administration.”  

Partnership for Public Service with IBM Center for The Business of Government, 12 September 2016, p. 
22, https://ourpublicservice.org/publications/viewcontentdetails.php?id=1291.   
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principles and veterans’ preference, rather than stand in their way. While comprehensive civil service 
reform is a complex endeavor, the potential benefits to agency performance and employee morale 
combined with the pressing need for change, mean that now is the time for reform.   

Conclusion 

Chairman Meadows, Ranking Member Connolly, Members of the Subcommittee, I appreciate the 
opportunity to appear before you today to speak to the challenges and opportunities the federal 
government faces in improving employee morale and engagement. Thank you, and I am happy to answer 
any questions you may have.  



 
  

PARTNERSHIP FOR PUBLIC SERVICE - FEDERAL GRANTS AND CONTRACTS COVER 
SHEET 
 
The Partnership for Public Service operates numerous fee-for-service programs focused on 
employee engagement and leadership. Our work directly touches federal employees through 
classroom learning, group discussions, focus groups, executive coaching, appointee 
onboarding, and employee engagement briefings. Some of our most notable programming 
includes: the Excellence in Government (EIG) Fellows program; the Leadership Excellence in 
Acquisition program; the Emerging HR Leaders program; the Best Places to Work Action 
Planning Facilitation program; other custom engagement and leadership programs.  
 
 
 
 

  





Agency Sales
01.01.2015 to 03.15.2017

Agency Sales Amount
Administration for Children and Families 247,538.00                     
Architect of the Capitol 9,900.00                          
Army 9,900.00                          
Bureau of Public Debt 5,900.00                          
Bureau of the Fiscal Service 9,900.00                          
Center for Drug Evaluation & Research 69,300.00                       
Center for Veterinary Medicine/FDA 108,900.00                     
Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services 57,430.00                       
Central Intelligence Agency 59,400.00                       
Consumer Financial Protection Bureau 29,134.15                       
Consumer Product Safety Commission 5,900.00                          
Corporation for National & Community Service 5,000.00                          
Defense Information Systems Agency 29,700.00                       
Defense Logistics Agency 25,000.00                       
Department of Defense 11,400.00                       
Department of Education 279,050.00                     
Department of Energy 207,795.00                     
Department of Health & Human Services 45,000.00                       
Department of Homeland Security 172,400.00                     
Department of Housing and Urban Development 75,775.00                       
Department of Justice 12,900.00                       
Department of Labor 1,027,701.77                  
Department of State 164,300.00                     
Department of the Interior 72,000.00                       
Department of the Navy 25,000.00                       
Department of Transportation 50,700.00                       
Department of Treasury 87,181.33                       
Department of Veterans Affairs 392,300.00                     
Economic Development Administration 20,900.00                       
Environmental Protection Agency 174,941.54                     
Equal Employment Opportunity Commission 22,110.32                       
Export- Import Bank of the United States 181,800.00                     
Farm Credit Administration 6,619.11                          
Federal Communications Commission 11,800.00                       
Federal Emergency Management Agency 19,800.00                       
Federal Maritime Commission 22,389.70                       
Federal Student Aid 8,000.00                          
Federal Trade Commission 89,100.00                       
Food and Drug Administration 148,500.00                     
Foreign Agricultural Service 28,541.00                       
General Services Administration 407,900.00                     
Government Printing Office 138,600.00                     
Health and Human Services 169,961.00                     



Health Resources and Services Administration 6,123.74                          
Internal Revenue Service 3,675.00                          
NASA Shared Services Center 3,300.00                          
NASA's Goddard Space Flight Center 25,000.00                       
National Capital Planning Commission 10,199.00                       
National Institute of Health 232,650.64                     
National Institute of Standards and Technology 5,900.00                          
National Mediation Board 5,000.00                          
National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration 14,300.00                       
National Science Foundation 20,900.00                       
National Transporation Saftey Board 19,800.00                       
Navy 9,900.00                          
Office of Government Ethics 9,900.00                          
Office of Inspector General DHHS 65,300.00                       
Office of Personnel Management 24,900.00                       
Office of Special Counsel 9,900.00                          
Office of the National Coordintor for Health Information 108,900.00                     
Office of the Under Secretary of Defense for Policy 12,500.00                       
Security Exchange Commission 261,700.00                     
Small Business Administration 52,000.00                       
Smithsonian Institution 9,900.00                          
Social Security Administration 272,695.00                     
Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Admin 7,826.06                          
The Office of the Assistant Secretary for Preparedness and Respo 88,100.00                       
Transportation Security Administration 148,500.00                     
U.S. Railroad Retirement Board 5,900.00                          
United States Patent and Trademark Office 183,100.00                     
US Census Bureau 113,700.00                     
US Coast Guard 37,185.71                       
USCIS 5,900.00                          
USDA 179,700.00                     
Washington Headquarters Services 11,800.00                       
Grand Total 6,713,523.07                  
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